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P R A Y E R    D I A R Y 

 

December 1st  On this first Sunday in   
Advent, we begin our journey to       
Bethlehem to see again the miracle of 
Christmas. Bless all those groups who 
may be studying the Advent theme and 
our individual prayers and meditation. 
Pray for Rev Sue Greenwood  and    
Stainton. 
December 8th   We pray for the      
Preachers' meeting being held on     
Tuesday. We pray for all who lead    
worship in different styles and for all 
who provide the music for our worship. 
Pray for Rev Christopher Wood-Archer 
and for Grove Hill. 
December 15th  We pray today for all 
who are busy preparing for Christmas in 
our churches in so many different ways. 
For many it is a busy and an exciting 
time. Pray for Rev Charity Hamilton and 
for Trinity and the Trinity Project. 
December 22

nd
  We pray today for all 

those special services going on in our 
churches, which often attract people who 
wouldn't usually come to church. May 
they be blessed and inspired by the     
welcome they receive and the worship 
they participate in. We pray that we may 
all be blessed by the wonderful news 
that God loves us so much, he sent his 
Son to us. Pray for Rev Laurence Law 
and the Chinese Church. 
December 29th  On this last Sunday of 
the year, we pray that we may trust in 
God who is the same yesterday, today 
and for ever. Be with us as we enter 
2020, with his hand to guide us. Pray for 
Rev Mike Harland and for Nunthorpe. 
January 5th  We pray that as we enter 
the season of Epiphany we may see 
more clearly our vision of Jesus as Lord 
of our  lives. Pray for Rev Len Karn and 
for  Marton. 
January 12th  We pray for all those    

people who are ill at this time, those in 
hospital and those at home. We pray for 
those who care for them and pray today 
for Rev Sarah Ramsden and her work at 
the Hospice. Pray for Eston Grange.  
January 19th We pray for the Avenue 
team, and also for the Live at Home 
Scheme. Pray for Linthorpe Road church 
and the Project. 
January 26th  We pray today for all who 
work in our churches with children and 
young people and for those young     
people who have returned to College or          
University. Pray for the Circuit         
Leadership Team that they may be    
humble and faithful in their actions and 
discussions.  Pray for Normanby.  
February 2nd  We pray today for those 
who are in training for ordained ministry 
and for those who train them and for 
those who select them for training. Pray 
for all who may be thinking about a call 
to preach.  
February 9th  We pray today for the   
Mid Week services which take place at 
Normanby and Linthorpe Road. Be with 
those who lead and those who organise 
these services. Pray for Elaine at the    
Circuit Office and the valuable work she 
does in supporting our churches.  
February 16th  Pray today for those 
Christians standing up for their faith in 
all walks of life. Pray for those who are    
ostracised for their belief or culture. 
Bless Alisa and the MAP team in their 
caring work.  
February 23rd  We think of the start of 
Lent in the coming week that it may be a 
time to think and pray about our faith as 
we share together or on our own. Help 
us to benefit from this special time when 
we prepare ourselves for Easter. Pray for 
the Chair of our District Rev Richard        
Andrew. 
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The nights are drawing in, the heating is 
on at times and the leaves are changing 
colour ï all signs of a change of season 
and time passing.  By the time you read 
this it will be that time of year when you 
go out to work in the dark and come 

home in the dark.  I like !utumn 
because of the tree colours and crunchy 

leaves.  I like ²inter with cold, dry, 
sunny days and even proper snow (dry 
and squeaky when you walk on it, not 
the wet, slushy stuff)  Itôs a bit like life 
really, there are things and times that are 
comfortable and lovely and others that 
we would rather not have to think about.  
 
As usual Christmas and the bew ̧ear 
will soon be upon us.  A few days ago 
the annual Macmillan Christmas Appeal 
dropped through the letterbox.  The 
words on the front cover óItôs Christmas 
Eve and nothing is stirring ..ô sparked 
my interest and turning the page it 

continued óapart from Janeôs spoon in 
her third cup of coffeeô.  A timely 
reminder that while we get tied up with 
presents, parties and visits there are 
those who are not with their families 
giving help, advice and support 
whenever we need it.  So letôs 
remember those who work over 
holidays in our thoughts and prayers this 
Christmas time.   
 
 In the following pages you will find 
articles that may give you the 
comfortable and lovely feel ï good 
news, smile-making, thought provoking.  
You may even be tempted to write 
something for a future edition ï it would 
be great to see your words and thoughts 
in print! 
 
The Editorial Team send love and best 
wishes for Christmas and 2020 to you 
all 

CIRCUIT GIVING 2018/19 
 

 Thanks to all who contributed          
in anyway  

 

   GOD BLESS  
  Judith Bone  

 

DEADLINE FOR NEXT      
EDITION  OF MEMO 

 

Please send all contributions 
to the  

Communications Team                           
C/O the Circuit office,  

Nunthorpe Methodist Church,  
Connaught Road,  Nunthorpe,             

Middlesbrough TS7 0BS  
 

Or email to                    
mbrocircuit@gmail.com  

by 1st January 2020  

JMA   Ã132.82 

World Mission O/Seas   Ã835.18 

Sunshine Bags    Ã216.43 

MWIB Meetings    Ã177.50 

MWIB Easter Offering    Ã105.00 

TOTAL Ã1466.93 

23 

 

The UK's favourite hymns 

No doubt many people were surprised to discover that Jerusalem has been voted the UK's 
favourite hymn in a survey held by BBC's Songs of Praise. Members of the public chose 
from the 100 hymns that have featured most on the show over the past five years. How 
Great Thou Art and In Christ Alone came in second and third. Songs of Praise host     
Aled Jones made the announcement in a Songs of Praise special which was filmed at     
De Montfort Hall in Leicester. Jerusalem did not feature among the top 10 the last time 
the public voted in 2013, presumably because it isn't sung regularly in services of       
worship. 

The Top 10 hymns for 2019 were: 
 

  Jerusalem 

  How Great Thou Art 

  In Christ Alone 

  Dear Lord And Father Of Mankind 

  Abide With Me 

  I Vow To Thee My Country 

  Gide Me O Thou Great Redeemer/Jehovah 

  Amazing Grace 

  Be Still For The Presence Of The Lord 

  I, the Lord Of Sea And Sky 
 

Ace (Association of Church Editors) 

STOP PRESS 
The Circuit Invitation Committee are delighted to announce 
(subject to Conference ) Rev. David Godfrey, currently 
Superintendent at Northallerton and Thirsk Circuit will be our 
new Superintendent Minister, looking after Marton, Nunthorpe 
and Stainton from September 2020.   
 
We look forward to welcoming David and family to our  
Circuit. 
 

Ruth Lewis 
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CIRCUIT OFFICE 
 

The Office will be closed from 12.00 noon on Friday 20th December  
and re-open on FRIDAY 3rd January 2020 at 9.30am 

 

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.  
ELAINE 

ñBusiness as usualò 
 

There is no such thing as normality at MAP, it is in the  
nature of the service that we encounter all sorts of issues 
and unexpected challenges every day.  However so far as it 
is possible to continue ñbusiness as normalò our challenge 
this year has been doing so against the context of a new 
housing contract for Asylum-Seekers, which has not yet 

rolled out smoothly.  
 
In essence, there is a new housing provider for those seeking asylum.  This has meant that 
most service-users need to be moved into different addresses, and saw the introduction of a 
new telephone line providing a single point of contact for reporting of any household or    
support issues.  A single telephone point of contact is a great idea ébut not if it is not       
answered!  It currently takes 2 or 3 hours on hold before it is possible to speak to an       
operator.  That means that many issues which service users previously resolved by       
themselves are   coming to us, and we have been working closely with the new housing  
provider to try to make sure that urgent issues are resolved.   
 
Apart from that, we have this year carried on providing social 
spaces and activities to allow those seeking asylum to feel      
engaged within a community.  Our Teesville drop-in has been 
sharing UK culture by teaching English whilst demonstrating 
the making of crumble, and even making pumpkins lanterns 
for   Halloweôen.  Over the year, we engaged with around 600       
different individuals in the area.  Groups have visited       
Saltburn, Ampleforth, the Boro training grounds at Hurworth, 
and we even had a trip to the Opera in Leeds! 
 
As ever, we are grateful for the efforts of the 90 or so volunteers who offer their time        
generously and often creatively, and who are the core of all MAP has to offer.  As the year 

comes to an end, we look forward to continued service in the new decade to come! 

Ailsa Adamson  
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ϥΦ Φ Φ ƻǳǊ DƻŘ ŎƻƴǘǊŀŎǘŜŘ ǘƻ ŀ ǎǇŀƴΦ 
ƛƴŎƻƳǇǊŜƘŜƴǎƛōƭȅ ƳŀŘŜ ƳŀƴΦϥ  

   /ƘŀǊƭŜǎ ²ŜǎƭŜȅ όмтлт-мтууύ 

Dear friends, 

Writing this letter for MEMO there are only 55 shopping days left to Christmas - and 
that's excluding Sundays! But there's still plenty of time to do everything that you 
traditionally do. By the time you read this, there'll be fewer little windows to open on 
your Advent Calendar and less time for your Advent Candle to burn down but, in the 
inimitable words of Clive Dunn from Dad's Army: 'Don't Panic!' 

Of course God had much more time to prepare - he'd been planning Christmas from 
the foundation of the world and when the time was just right, his messengers         
announced to humble shepherds and to wealthy Eastern wise men that the time had 
come. All the planning, all the preparation, all that risk to make his deepest thoughts 
of Love become a Word - the Logos had became a reality - and they named him    
Jesus. The most beautiful and costly Love Song ever sung. It's almost beyond our 
comprehension - isn't that what Charles Wesley was intimating when he wrote one of 
the most wonderful hymns we have:                         

 'Let earth and heaven combine.' (Singing the Faith 208) 

Looking over my Christmases in the Circuit, high on my list of things I'm glad to be 
part of is the MAP Nativity, started by Rev Rosemary Nash, it's one of the most   
humbling and inspiring celebrations I've ever been part of. Our Refugees and Asylum 
seeker friends bring the story of the incarnation to life. . . The art of compromise 
makes the story even more special with wise women as well as men! Shepherds with 
safety pins holding their tea towel headdresses in place and always, a real live baby - 
even though sometimes it's been a baby girl - how radical is that!  

If you haven't been yet, I would warmly invite you to come and witness something 
which will warm your hearts and make the Carols we sing, mean even more. Held in 
church at Avenue on 11th December beginning at approximately 11.00am. You will 
be made most welcome. . . and there will still be eleven more shopping days to 
Christmas!   

 With my Love to you all at Christmas and throughout 2020 
  Sue 

 

The Superintendentôs Letter 
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What is Church? 
 

It seems to me that for the last few months Iôve been hearing from the pulpit about our        
response to what we do to further Godôs work in and around our churches, about being         
pro-active in preparing for the future ï starkly to plan for growth or plan for a funeral of our 
churches.  Now that caught my attention! It was  interesting to hear from the Chair of District 
about some research done on this.  One particular piece showed that the greatest growth was 
achieved in those churches who had a small number of committed volunteers to push ideas and 
outcomes along and not those who had big congregations, who came to church on a Sunday 
but did nothing much more at other times.   
 

In conversations between the Circuit Stewards we have been talking about the sadness of   
closing Ormesby Church and that sometimes we have fewer people in the pews than we would 
like.  However, as the talking continued, we found that what appeared to  
be a  rather gloomy outlook was in fact totally the opposite and that this  
is what we already do.  To some people, coming into a church can be very 
scary, including where to sit (will it be someoneôs seat) and what to do. 
Then there is the singing, standing up and sitting down, and the collection 
plate (didnôt know we had to pay to come to church!) 
 

The Methodist Churchôs óOur Callingô is this ï to respond to the gospel of God's love in 
Christ and to live out its discipleship in worship and mission ï and gives a series of       
questions to consider within the following areas. Our Calling says The Church exists through: 
Worship - to increase awareness of God's presence and to celebrate God's love 
Learning ï to help people to grow and learn as Christians, through mutual support and care 
Service ï to be a good neighbour to people in need and to challenge injustice 
Evangelism - to make more followers of Jesus Christ 
 

If you have internet access more can be found under Our Calling  on www.methodist.org.   
 

To be able to do this we do not need to be in a church space.  It could be in a caf® over a     
cuppa, in the park, talking to your neighbour over the garden fence, at Toddlers groups or   
jumble sales.  I am a big fan of Godfrey Rustôs poetry and my latest favourite is called óChurch 
is a verbô There is not room in this edition of MEMO but hopefully it can be included next 
time as something else to think about. 
 

Anne Smith 

Donôt be 
fooled: 
church is a 
verb 

 I believe churches are meant for praising God. But so are  
2 a.m. car rides, showers, coffee shops, the gym, conversations with 
friends, strangers, etc.  Don't let a building confine your faith because 
we will never change the world by just going to church, we need to be 

the church 
 

Church memes 
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and my wish and prayer for 2020 is that I will be able to go on answering God's call.  I think 
the company and support of my fellow preachers is so important and I have heard some great 
sermons delivered by them which make me feel very humble. I also value our Ministers.  It is 
sad to know that 2020 is the year we say farewell to Rev Sue. I think that is one aspect of the 
new year, many of us are not looking forward to. Sue has been, in my opinion such an       
excellent minister. She is great at so many aspects of her job, but for me the two most       
important qualities I shall miss, are her love and her preaching.  
 

Of course we have to look forward and to pray for the new minister who will join us in     
September who we know God will have chosen for us, and so we will celebrate that            
appointment and look forward to working with that Superintendent Minister for many years to 
come.  
 

I guess I should have mentioned the national and international issues we have seen in 2019 
and our hopes and prayers for a better world in 2020. An end to Brexit!!! a settlement, the 
chance for our country to be united instead of divided. Remember the song, 'Let there be 
peace on earth and let it begin with me'  I think if there is to be a prayer for 2020 as far as I 
am concerned then it is that song title.  
 

So forgive me if these ramblings have had a personal flavour, I am sure that for all of us   
looking back and looking forward is all about where we are and although we know the      
importance of the wider world, it is in our own experiences and surroundings where maybe 
we feel closest to God and to what being human is all about. 
 

So I wish all of our readers a Happy and Healthy 2020 in which we continue to wonder at the 
great things God does for us, and to trust in him the same yesterday, today and for ever. 
 

Dave Elliott 

A Tale of Four Kingdoms Pantomime 
ñACTSò   (Acklam Community Theatrical Society)   

are presenting there next Panto  

ñ A Tale of Four Kingdomsò at Trinity Methodist Church, 

         7
th
 to 11

th
 January 2020, at 7.00pm Tuesday to Friday                   

and 2.00pm and 6.30pm on Saturday.  

Ticket prices are as last year, Ã8 adult, Ã5 concessions, Ã24 family 
ticket and these can be ordered by phoning Kim on 01642 350289 or 

07534794493. 

See our posters to find out how to book and pay online.        

Come and be entertained!ò 

http://www.methodist.org


20 

 

the first Saturday of each month  are organised by our Ways and Means Committee, and are 
well supported by the community. Several outside bodies hold meetings on our premises 
also: Keep fit; Trefoil Guild and the Local Council. 
 
I think that our church and its members can be said to be adaptable! However, we don't have 
a Sunday School, and most of our members are female and elderly!   
 
Celia Shires 

NEW YEAR THOUGHTS 
 
The problem with writing this piece is that we are 
still only in October!!  I suppose one thing we do at 
New Year is look back to the old year as well as 
looking forward to the new year. 
 

So, if I look back to 2019 one aspect which is dominant for me and my family was the   
major operation our grandson Jack had in April. He has Cerebral  Palsy, and this complex 
operation was to help him to be able to walk. We really feel prayers are being answered 
through the amazing surgeon and the physios who are working with Jack and will do until 
April. He is making progress and it really has and continues to be, miraculous. Certainly a 
highlight of 2019 and a prayer for 2020 is that the healing will go on. Thank you all for your 
prayers, kind words and encouragement.  
 

So in some ways that is something else which I will remember and take with me in to the 
new year. The power of prayer, not just my prayers, but the knowledge that so many other 
people were praying for Jack and for us, was in itself a miracle of human love. It has      
restored my faith and helped me to value the people around me and the value of my Church 
and Circuit family.  
 

So I know from that point of view 2019 was a very significant year. As far as church is  
concerned it is a reminder that we go on faithfully from year to year trying to do what we 
believe to be God's will and it isn't always easy, we suffer set backs, numbers drop and we 
wonder what the future will be. I look at my church and see that we have people in their 
eighties still doing an amazing job keeping the church alive. As we  enter a new year I really 
pray for my church family as we have lost valued people who have 'gone to   glory' and 
some who are no longer able to be as involved as they used to be. Like so many churches 
we pray for new people to come and join our families in celebrating the Christian life and 
building God's Kingdom. A very important New Year wish. 
 

Of course as I look back to 2019 Sue and I became 70 and had some wonderful family   
parties and outings to celebrate. We were reminded again of the value of family life and also 
of good friends. And I think for us all as we look back we will remember  family events and 
the company of great friends.  
 

We will hope for more of the same in the New Year, for without friends and family, life 
would be much the poorer. I am sure when you look back and look forward then many of 
your thoughts and   wishes will be centred on your family and friends.  
 

I am privileged to be a Local Preacher and I thank God for another year of active service, 
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 My Christian Journey Part 2 
After I had given my testimony in church Rene Wanless asked me to join the Ladies Circle and 
the Badminton. I did get to know more people in the church but had a yearning for something 
more spiritual. 
 

After I left the Baptist group we were told that it would be a good idea to join a house group in 
our own church. So off I went to find one. I discovered that Bill Reeve held a house group so I 
asked Gordon Wynne about it. He did not really encourage me to join but I was determined to 
join. I asked Bill and he said come along so I did. It was a very erudite group and much of it 
went over my head at the beginning. But I was filled with the Spirit and went on and on about 
it and wanted them all to have it too. On reflection I probably drove them to distraction but I 
went to the group for a number of years. 
 

A few of us started to go to Linthorpe Road Church after evening service. This was a spirit-led 
service conducted by Trevor Haigh. There was a music group, we sang from ñMission Praiseò, 
people stood up and gave testimonies, Trevor sometimes spoke about a Bible passage but not 
always, people got out of their seats and told how God had been working in their lives.      
Sometimes it was a very quiet reflective service, at others we very loudly praised God, it     
depended how the Spirit led us. 
 

Unfortunately Trevor left and some of us at our church thought that we should continue this on 
our own at our church. We asked Gordon and he said O.K. but he could not always be there. 
We roped in Clarice Atkinson too, she said she would come but she was not going to take part. 
So Anne and I took most of these óservicesô. We advertised hoping to get more of the  younger 
members to come. One week just about all of the ministers turned up. This was very scary for 
me. Unfortunately we gave it up because only half a dozen people were attending in the end. 
 

Next, after numerous calls in Church for a Church Steward, I felt maybe I should ask about it. I 
broached Gordon Wynne on the subject, only to get more information about what was involved 
and before I knew where I was I became one. The team was Les Jones, Margaret Cullen and I. 
During this time I found there were more meetings in the Circuit than I knew existed. In fact 
everything that had a meeting in our own Church had a meeting at Circuit level plus some extra 
ones and Stewards were expected to attend.  
 

It was about this time I attended a course on management at school. If 
you have not seen the John Cleese video about meetings then you should 
watch it. I must say identifying the characters did make some of the 
meetings much more bearable. I also met a good number of people in the 
Circuit who I only knew by sight. 
 

Gordon and Joan Wynne always went to Easter People and asked if a 
group of us would like to go. It was at Scarborough. We really enjoyed it but trying to fit     
everything in was exhausting. We went with Gordon and Joan until they left, then we                
organised our own trip. It had become much bigger and we went to Bournemouth, Blackpool 
and Scarborough again.  I miss it quite a bit and so do the others. We used the experience to get 
topped up with the óSpiritô, the holy kind and were encouraged to take it back to our own 
churches. 
 

I must say things were a bit dull when we returned but definitely more peaceful. On one visit 
with Joan and Gordon they were selling off copies of Songs of Fellowship that had been used 
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during the week and we clubbed together and brought some back. All we had to do then was to 
get people to use them. No easy task but I was Church Steward and Gordon was up for it so 
they did get used from time to time. 
 

Easter People is full of happy memories of fellowship and fun and meeting other Christians. 
Worship varied from the reflective to a rock band and we tried them all. We even went to All 
Age Worship sometimes. I remember one year there was a story of a duck with no teeth that 
continued every day and we rushed down to dinner to ask the kids what had happened on the 
days we had been somewhere else. We have talked about trying something else and Spring 
Harvest has been suggested but as yet it is in limbo. 
 

While I was Church Steward talks started on plans to change the front of the church,  remove 
the pews behind the communion rail and carpet the area to make it a more versatile space. 
There was a lot of opposition.  Eric Pearson made a model of what it would look like. But I 
had finished my time as church steward before they agreed to do it.  
 

Any change in our church has always met opposition I remember the Ladies Circle making a 
banner and the hassle before it was eventually allowed to be put up in church. But it did      
happen but then mysteriously disappeared again some time later.  Things have changed      
because we have banners up all the time now. 
 

Next time will be my call to preach and share Jesus mission. 
 

éé TO BE CONTINUED IN  THE  NEXT ISSUE 
 
Celia Butler 

Volunteer Story 
(Taken from the Foodbank newsletter) 

In the early eighties, Jean Reeve did voluntary work for the British 
Heart Foundation at South Cleveland Hospital and for a long time I 
was involved with Take Heart support 

group.  Since then both of us have volunteered from time to 
time, particularly connected to the church. After nearly 40 years, 
Jean, with others still runs a stall at James Cook University  
Hospital, and I spend a short time on a Tuesday  morning     
helping at the Foodbank Depot. It is good to work at the depot 
with others, receiving goods from as far away as York, as well 
as local donations. I've made many friends from the group at the 
warehouse. 
 
On Fridays, Jean and I also work with nine others at Trinity Methodist Church, to distribute 
a welcome, a smile, a hot drink and food to those who visit us. The volunteers at Trinity are 
a terrific group, who are supportive of each other and the visitors. I think we all agree that 
foodbanks should not be needed, but for many reasons they are. It is good to be able to help. 

Bill Reeve 
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and uniformed groups within the Methodist Church or the many clubs and associations to 
which you belonged or continue to support.  Please write and tell us about them and how they 
have fitted you for the challenges of life. 
 

Vera Pearson  

PEN PORTRAIT OF NORMANBY        
METHODIST CHURCH. 

 

To give you an idea of Normanby Methodist Church I need to 
look back into history.  
 

Back in the mid 1950's when I started to go to Normanby Sunday school, we met in two 
different places. Patten Street and Cleveland Street. These societies had got together to   
consider joining as one church some time before I started going, and the initial step was to 
worship in each premises alternatively. 
 

So one week, Sunday  morning and evening worship was in Patten Street, the next week  in 
Cleveland Street whilst the relative Church Councils debated the future. Patten Street was 
just one room with two vestries, whilst Cleveland Street's premises were bigger, comprising 
of the church, Vestry, and school room where the Youth Club and Junior Guild met. 
 

An independent source was consulted and advised that Patten Street should become the 
Church and Cleveland Street become the Youth Premises.  After some heart-breaking    
decisions, the premises of Cleveland Street were renovated and in 1965 were officially 
opened by Keith Schellenberg  (though I had been the first person to use the new premises 
for my Wedding Reception in the January.) The renovated building comprised of Sunday 
School room,  a hall with a stage, inside toilets, and a coffee bar! 
 

So Patten Street and Cleveland Street became one church, 'Normanby Methodist Church' 
with worshippers from both churches meeting together in the one place, and the church has 
gone through several changes since.  Indeed,  Normanby has been a melting pot ever since. 
 

As a church family we have welcomed others from: Jubilee Road in Eston, some members 
from there worshipped at Normanby; when Lazenby closed, we welcomed some from there; 
when South Bank closed we were joined by some of their members, people moved into the 
area who had worshipped at North Ormesby Churches, and of other denominations;  we 
have former members of Avenue, and most recently members from Ormesby.  Of the     
original Patten Street and Cleveland Street members we still have a few left. 
 

When the Disablement Act came into force, we knocked down the church and rebuilt it  and 
in 2004 we opened our new premises which has easier access for all, a kitchen, Round 
Room, screens, and inside toilets. 
 

Normanby has always enjoyed social evenings in my experience: we have several groups 
who meet during the week, Wives, Sisterhood ( now once a month) Pop In,  Wednesday 
morning worship, Bowls, Knit and Natter, History Group, Gardening club and the Youth 
Club.  
 

Every Saturday we hold a Coffee Morning where we meet with Anglicans, Roman        
Catholics, Salvationist, and those of no denomination at all. Our Big Coffee mornings on 


